Hawk Island Estates Property Owners Association

Annual Meeting Minutes

November 5, 2005

The annual meeting of the Hawk Island Estates Property Owners Association was held at 1:00 p.m. on Saturday, November 5, 2005, at the clubhouse at Pelican Bay Condominiums in Osage Beach, Missouri.  An attendance sheet was routed.  Of the Association’s 54 property owners, 21 were in attendance and 14 were represented by proxy.  The remaining 19 property owners were not represented.  With the Association’s president and vice president unable to attend the meeting, the Association’s secretary, Jim Glickert, declared that a quorum was present to conduct business and called the meeting to order.

All property owners in attendance introduced themselves.

2004 Annual Meeting Minutes

The first order of business was the reading of the minutes of the 2004 annual meeting, unless the members decided to forgo it.  Andy McKibben made a motion to dispense with the reading.  Jerry Johnson seconded the motion.  The members voted unanimously in favor.

Budget Presentation

Jim Glickert asked the Association’s treasurer, Cindy Howell, to review our 2005 financial results and present the proposed budget for 2006.  (A copy of the report is attached.)  Cindy said that we are proposing to increase the annual assessment in 2006 to $600 per property owner.  She then explained and reviewed each of the revenue and expense line items.  Our only sources of income are the property owners’ assessments and the water fees earned from three users outside the subdivision.  Insurance expense has increased over the last several years.  Maintenance costs include street lighting ($1,500 per year), snow removal, mowing, mulching and street paving.  Miscellaneous expenses include the cost of our neighborhood party on Memorial Day weekend and some other items.  Pool maintenance includes labor ($2,000), chemicals ($300) and electricity.  The costs of operating our water and wastewater systems account for 70% of total annual expenses.   Repairs to the water and wastewater systems are hard to predict from year to year.  We had a pretty good year in 2005 with lower than “normal” repair costs.      

After some questions about the budget were answered, Jim Glickert asked for a motion to approve the budget as proposed.  Jerry Johnson made the motion.  Gene Rohman seconded.  The vote in favor was unanimous.  The assessments will be due January 1, 2006.

Old Business

Jim Glickert reviewed some of the items discussed at last year’s annual meeting.  First, the project in early 2005 to bring our sewer plant into compliance with state regulations was completed.  Second, the bonding requirement for the board members that appears in the Association’s by-laws is being proposed for deletion.  To our knowledge, a bond has never been obtained in the Association’s history.  Third, the board was instructed at last year’s annual meeting to consider the need for personal liability insurance related to their board positions.  At a subsequent board meeting, the board felt that it was not needed.  Finally, the homeowners directory that was proposed and approved at last year’s meeting was distributed in January 2005.   

After a brief discussion, it was decided not to do a full reprint of the homeowners directory for the relatively few changes this year.  Instead, adhesive labels containing such changes will be distributed to all homeowners to update their current copies. 

Jim Glickert said that, at last year’s annual meeting, the board announced plans to review the Association’s by-laws and restrictive covenants, and propose updates to them.  The documents were very much out-of-date, with relatively few, minor changes having been made since they were written twenty-four years ago.  For example, the documents contain references to the developer, which we no longer have, and to multi-family housing, which has never existed in the subdivision.  There were numerous other provisions that needed attention.  The proposed revisions are focused solely on updating the documents, not to address any new issues that could generate controversy among the property owners and thus derail the principal goal of simply updating the documents.  He said that the proposed updates were made available on the subdivision’s website for all to review.  He asked if there were any questions.  Barbara Tuschmidt asked if there was a provision in the bylaws against multiple owners of a single residence.  Jim Glickert said that there were no such restrictions, but that there were nuisance problems with a multi-owner house many years ago.  He then asked for a motion to approve the updates.  Pat Dexter made the motion.  Jerry Johnson seconded.  The vote in favor was unanimous.  Jim reassured the owners that there was nothing controversial in the updates, and that it was long overdue.  The updated versions will be posted on the website. 

New Business

Jim Glickert reported that the Association’s cable television agreement with Lake Cable will be expiring in April 2007.  A show of hands indicated that a majority of attendees subscribe to both satellite and cable television.  Most attendees also have Internet access via dial-up telephone modem, and are very interested in high-speed Internet service.  Cindy Howell reported that Lake Cable will be offering high-speed Internet service via cable modem beginning in early 2006.  There were no decisions to be made at this meeting, but the discussion showed that these issues are very important to the property owners.  The owners were told that the board would be looking into our options over the next year and that they would be given a further opportunity to express their views before any new agreements are reached.

Gene Rohman asked about trying to lower the trash-collection costs of our property owners by directing all of our business to one of the two companies currently serving our subdivision.  Jim Glickert and others pointed that this has been discussed a number of times over the years, and that Jerry Niedzwiecki looked into it again this past year.  It was also pointed out that we can’t force property owners to switch over, nor can we force newcomers to the subdivision to choose one company over another.  We will continue to leave the choice of trash collection company up to each property owner.        

Jim Glickert said that the subdivision has two water wells, only one of which is currently being used.  The unused well has a problem that needs to be fixed before it can be returned to service.  When the pump in that well shuts off, the water drains out of the pipe that brings it to the surface.  This suggests that there is a bad check valve in the pipe, a hole (or holes) in the pipe, or both.  When the pump restarts, the water pushes the column of air that took the place of the water that leaked out.  This air is pushed through the water system.  When the filter system and chlorinator were installed in the 1990s on our other well, this malfunctioning well was taken completely out of service.  The board feels that we need to fix the well and return it service.  If the pump on our currently operating well goes out, we will be without water in the subdivision for days.

To repair this well, Atkisson & Son Pump Service, which has worked on our water system for many years, has proposed removing the pump, pipe and related parts from the well and replacing them with new ones.  The current 5 horsepower pump will be replaced with a 7-1/2 horsepower pump that can produce many more gallons per minute.  Atkisson’s proposed work will be on a time-and-materials basis.  The project would also require the addition of another chlorinator to the system.   

Jim Glickert explained another benefit of this project.  The higher-capacity pump in the repaired well will be operated alternately with the pump in our currently operating well, thus reducing wear-and-tear on both of them. 

Jim Glickert said that the project could be accomplished with a special assessment of $225 per property owner.    

Gene Rohman asked if this would resolve the water-pressure problems that he has experienced at his house in the past.  Jim Glickert didn’t think it would, until Cindy Howell recalled the conversation we had with Jim Lewis at a recent board meeting when this was discussed, and the answer was that it would indeed address the pressure problem.  Unfortunately, Jim Lewis was not here at the meeting to answer the question more clearly and fully.  

We discussed the effect of irrigation system usage on water pressure in the subdivision.  We have tried in the past to get homeowners to stagger the start times of their systems and to irrigate in non-peak hours, but apparently there is still a problem for some homeowners.          

There were a few more questions and answers regarding well sizes, depths and pump condition.  Afterward, Glenn Karr made a motion that we approve the project.  Bill Harris seconded the motion.  The vote in favor was unanimous.  A special assessment of $225 per property owner will be due January 1, 2006.  Since not all of the money will be needed on that date, property owners who wish to will be allowed to delay payment for a month or two, but only if they first send to Cindy Howell a written note stating exactly when they plan to pay. 

Doug Smith asked how we plan to monitor Atkisson’s work, since it will be done on a time-and-materials basis.  Jim Glickert said that he will be monitoring it, as probably Jim Lewis as well.  Glenn Karr pointed out the benefits to us of Atkisson’s long familiarity with our water system in doing the work.  Jim Glickert added that there are very few companies in the Lake area who do this kind of work. 

Election of Directors
Jim Glickert announced that Cindy Howell’s board term is expiring at this meeting.  Maureen Weber nominated Cindy for a second, three-year term.  Rose Williams seconded the nomination.  Cindy agreed to serve another term, and the vote in favor of her election was unanimous.  Jim Glickert expressed appreciation to Cindy for her work on the board.  Cindy received a round of applause.  

Jim Glickert announced that Jim Lewis’ term is also expiring, but that Jim Lewis is not standing for re-election.  Jerry Johnson nominated Tom Eckdahl to fill the vacancy, and said that Tom (who was unable to attend the meeting) was agreeable to serving on the board.  Jim Hill seconded the nomination.  The vote in favor of Tom’s election was unanimous.  Although Jim Lewis was unable to attend the meeting, Jim Glickert thanked him for his many years of service to the Association and for his continuing assistance to us.

Property Owners’ Questions and Comments

Gene Rohman asked if we could contact Camden County about the broken street sign at the intersection of Hawk Island Drive and Pelican Drive.  He said that it was knocked off the post and that he put it back up himself.  He also called the County’s Road and Bridge Department last summer to report it, but nothing had been done.  Jim Glickert said that he would contact the department about the sign.

Glenn Karr asked about the trench on Hawk Island Drive that AmerenUE has left open since last summer.  Jim Glickert explained that AmerenUE had been working on locating and repairing some faults in its electric lines when the crew was pulled off to work on other assignments.  He said that he will contact AmerenUE about getting the work completed and filling in the trench.  The need for AmerenUE to do this is getting urgent since the subdivision’s main water line is exposed in the trench, and is thus at risk for breaking in freezing weather this coming winter.

Maureen Weber asked about providing lighting for the basketball area.  Jim Glickert said that lighting of the basketball area hadn’t been anticipated when it was constructed in 2004, and that it would be tough to do now that the facilities were completed.  However, he said he would talk to Jerry Niedzwiecki about what could be done to provide some lighting by next summer. 

Glenn Karr made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Jerry Johnson seconded the motion, and expressed thanks to the board members for their work, which was affirmed by others.  The vote in favor of adjournment was unanimous.  Jim Glickert thanked everybody for attending.  The meeting adjourned at approximately 2:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted

Jim Glickert

November 11, 2005
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       Budget
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